_____ Research Report _____

Working with Offenders who Self-Injure: Fostering Staff Resilience in High Stress Situations

Ce rapport est également disponible en français. Pour en obtenir un exemplaire, veuillez vous adresser à la Direction de la recherche, Service correctionnel du Canada, 340, avenue Laurier Ouest, Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0P9.

This report is also available in French. Should additional copies be required, they can be obtained from the Research Branch, Correctional Service of Canada, 340 Laurier Ave. West, Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0P9.

Working with Offenders who Self-Injure: Fostering Staff Resilience in High Stress Situations

Jenelle Power

&

Amelia Usher

Correctional Service of Canada

February 2014

Acknowledge ments

We would like to thank Janelle Beaudette for her help in the preparation of this report. We would also like to thank Lynn Stewart and Brian Grant for their thoughtful feedback on earlier drafts of this report.

Executive Summary

Key words: self-injurious behaviour; staff burnout; staff resilience; interventions.

Self-injurious behaviour (SIB) may be defined as any type of direct bodily harm or disfigurement that is deliberately inflicted on oneself that is not considered to be socially acceptable. Treating individuals who engage in this type of behaviour is complex and working with offenders who self-injure can be extremely challenging for correctional staff. The purpose of this report is to review the existing literature to determine what can be proposed to support correctional staff who work with offenders who engage in SIB.

Staff who work with offenders who engage in SIB may be at increased risk of burnout, a psychological syndrome characterized by emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment. Many correlates of burnout have been found, including role conflict/ambiguity and a reduced sense of personal accomplishment, which could be particularly important for staff working with these offenders. Staff who are younger, less experienced, have a history of personal trauma, and have a difficult personal life may be at increased risk for negative outcomes. Offenders who self-injure are likely to have a history of past trauma and staff who work with these offenders could be at risk for experiencing secondary traumatic stress, compassion fatigue, or vicarious traumatization. Staff who are at increased risk for negative consequences may benefit most from additional assistance when working offenders who self-injure.

A number of factors have been identified, some of which can be targeted in interventions to improve staff ability to work with this population. These factors include targeted social support, coping skills training, improved physical and mental health, and a perception of adequate skills to competently perform their job.

Little research, however, has been conducted on interventions that can help correctional staff in this type of work. The benefits of education and skills training, peer support groups, and coping skills interventions have been found in employees who work with individuals who self-injure. Additionally, there is support for the use of group psychological debriefing after the occurrence of a potentially traumatic incident. The evidence for organization-focused interventions is very limited.

Future research should explore the impact of interventions designed to foster staff resilience and decrease negative outcomes when working with offenders who self-injure. The effect of an educational intervention designed to improve staff's understanding of SIB and the most effective methods of dealing with this behaviour should be assessed. The evaluation of other interventions, if instituted, such as peer support and coping skills workshops should be considered. Future research could also evaluate the effect of psychological debriefing, particularly when used for incidents of SIB, which is currently used within the Correctional Service of Canada CSC).

Table of Contents

| Acknowledgementsii |
|--|
| Executive Summaryiii |
| Table of Contents iv |
| Introduction1 |
| Job Satisfaction and Burnout |
| Work Engagement: The Antithesis of Burnout |
| Correlates of Job Satisfaction and Burnout4 |
| Working with Individuals who Self-Injure7 |
| Challenges of Working with Individuals who Engage in SIB |
| Who is at Risk for Negative Consequences? |
| Resilience and Protective Factors |
| Social Support |
| Coping Skills |
| Physical and Mental Health 12 |
| Perception of Adequate Skills |
| Interventions for Reducing Stress and Burnout |
| Types of Interventions |
| Evidence of Success |
| Conclusions and Recommendations |
| Future Directions |
| References |

Introduction

Self-injurious behaviour (SIB) may be defined as any type of direct bodily harm or disfigurement that is deliberately inflicted on oneself that is not considered to be socially acceptable (Favazza, 1998, 1999; Simeon & Favazza, 2001; Walsh & Rosen, 1988). SIB is a complex and challenging behaviour that includes cutting, burning, head banging, and ligature use. The effective treatment, management, and prevention of SIB is a priority for many correctional organizations as it poses a threat to the safety of offenders and staff.

SIB has been rated by psychologists as the most distressing, stressful, and traumatizing client behaviour (Gamble, Pearlman, Lucca, & Allen, 1994), and working with individuals who engage in so-called "challenging behaviours" (i.e., behaviours that are aggressive, inappropriately sexual, or stereotyped) has been correlated with high stress levels in staff (Hastings, 2002). Therefore, in addition to the many challenges faced by all staff working in a correctional facility, those who encounter SIB may face additional strain. Correctional staff may risk burnout and elevated job stress if they are not properly supported in the workplace or provided with effective tools for managing stress.

Given the serious nature of SIB and the challenges faced by staff in managing the behaviour, it is imperative that correctional organizations provide the necessary support and training for their staff. The purpose of this report is to review the existing literature to determine what may be done to support correctional staff who work with offenders who engage in SIB. A general overview of job satisfaction and burnout will be presented, followed by the specific challenges of working with individuals who self-injure. Protective factors and evidence-based burnout interventions will also be presented. Finally, the evidence for interventions will be reviewed and future directions proposed.

Job Satisfaction and Burnout

Job satisfaction has been defined in the correctional literature as "a subjective, individuallevel feeling reflecting whether a person's needs are or are not being met by a particular job" (Lambert, Hogan, & Barton, 2002, pp. 116-117). High job satisfaction is linked to positive work attitudes and behaviours (Ostroff, 1992; Wycoff & Skogan, 1994). Low job satisfaction in correctional institutions has been associated with a number of negative outcomes, such as absenteeism (Lambert, Edwards, Camp, & Saylor, 2005), turnover (Dennis, 1998; Robinson, Porporino, & Simourd, 1997), low staff morale (Lambert, 2001), and burnout (Griffin, Hogan, Lambert, Tucker-Gail, & Baker, 2010; Whitehead & Lindquit, 1986; Whitehead, Lindquist, & Klofas, 1987). In addition to the likelihood of a decrease in the quality of work when job satisfaction is low, the financial costs are also readily apparent given the high costs of recruitment, testing, selection, and training of new staff (Gilbert, 1988; Stohr, Self, & Lovrich, 1992).

According to Maslach and Goldberg (1998), burnout is a psychological syndrome characterized by the following:

- Emotional exhaustion, which involves feelings of emotional overextension and depleted emotional resources. Work overload and personal conflict at work are major contributors to this basic component of burnout.
- 2) *Depersonalization*, which refers to negative, callous, or excessively detached reactions to others. Depersonalization may begin as an effort to protect the self from emotional exhaustion by implementing a sort of detached concern, but can quickly lead to dehumanization of others. It is often accompanied by a loss of idealism.
- 3) Reduced personal accomplishment, which is characterized by diminished feelings of competence and productivity at work, also known as self-efficacy. These feelings can be exacerbated by lack of social support and professional development opportunities. It has been associated with depression and the inability to cope with job demands. A self-evaluated sense of failure is often imposed after an increasing sense of failure to help clients.

Burnout is usually accompanied by feelings of frustration, anger, cynicism, ineffectiveness, and failure, resulting in impairments in personal and social functioning (Maslach & Goldberg, 1998). Individuals who experience burnout generally either quit their jobs or stay on and contribute the bare minimum, both of which are costly outcomes that can negatively affect colleagues and general productivity. Compared to other employees in the human services sector, such as midwives and homecare workers, correctional officers experience the highest rates of client-related burnout (i.e., burnout caused by factors related to working directly with individuals in a professional setting including emotional demands and necessity for hiding emotions at work; Borritz et al., 2006).

Burnout is particularly worrying for correctional organizations because research suggests that all three characteristics of burnout (emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced sense of personal accomplishment) are positively correlated with correctional officer support for punishment rather than treatment for offenders (Lambert, Hogan, Altheimer, Jiang, & Stevenson, 2010). Job satisfaction has also been associated with more positive views of offenders and stronger support of rehabilitation among correctional officers in other studies (Farkas, 1999; Hepburn & Knepper, 1993; Kerce, Magnusson, & Rudolph, 1994). Given that the goal of most modern correctional systems is to rehabilitate offenders and reintegrate them into the community rather than simply administer punishment, burnout and reduced job satisfaction could significantly hamper the achievement of organizational goals.

Work Engagement: The Antithesis of Burnout

In recent years, a focus on work engagement, the positive antithesis to burnout, has emerged. Work engagement is defined as "a positive, fulfilling, work-related state of mind that is characterized by vigour, dedication, and absorption. Rather than a momentary and specific state, engagement refers to a more persistent and pervasive affective-cognitive state that is not focused on any particular object, event, individual, or behaviour" (Schaufeli, Salanova, González-Romá, & Bakker, 2002, p. 74). The three factors that comprise work engagement are described as follows:

 Vigour, which is characterized by high levels of energy and mental resilience during work, the willingness to invest effort in one's work, and persistence at work, even in the face of difficulties.

- Dedication, which includes a sense of significance, enthusiasm, inspiration, pride, and challenge.
- Absorption, which involves being fully concentrated and happily, deeply engrossed in one's work. When absorbed in work, time passes quickly and one has difficulties with detaching oneself from work.

Many of the factors that are negatively correlated with burnout are positively correlated with work engagement. For example, job resources such as support from colleagues and supervisors, performance feedback, skill variety, autonomy, and educational opportunities are positively correlated with work engagement (Bakker & Demerouti, 2008; Halbesleben, 2010; Schaufeli & Salanova, 2007). Efforts to improve employees' performance may be more logically focused on increasing the factors that are desirable rather than decreasing undesirable factors.

Correlates of Job Satisfaction and Burnout

Several factors have been found to be related to negative outcomes (e.g., stress, low job satisfaction, and burnout) among prison staff as well as other types of employees who are in human service professions (e.g., counselors, personal support workers, nurses). These characteristics can be broadly categorized as environmental or personal (Lambert et al., 2002). Environmental factors include those related to the physical environment (e.g., perceived physical danger), the work environment created by the people with whom an individual interacts at work (e.g., co-workers and clients), and the organizational culture. Environmental factors play a bigger role in burnout than individual factors, yet much more research has focused on the individual, particularly in the realm of interventions (Gernstein, Topp, & Correll, 1987; Lambert et al., 2002; Maslach, 2003; Maslach & Goldber, 1998; Schaufeli & Peeters, 2000). Environmental factors also provide the greatest opportunity for improving occupational outcomes since they are dynamic, while personal factors are relatively static. Personal (i.e., individual) characteristics, however, can highlight those who could be more at risk for job dissatisfaction and burnout and thus identify those who are more likely to benefit from additional support or interventions. Personal factors will therefore be discussed here in a more limited fashion.

Many environmental factors have been found to be correlated with negative outcomes,

such as changing, conflicting, and ambiguous role demands, heavy workloads, low levels of support (organizational, colleague, and social), high emotional demands, lack of control/influence (autonomy), low levels of rewards (both intrinsic and extrinsic), and quality of supervision (e.g., Armstrong & Griffin, 2004; Borritz et al., 2006; Carlson & Thomas, 2006; Cieslak, Jorczynska, Strelau, & Kaczmarek, 2008; Dignam, Barrera, & West, 1986; Dyer & Quine, 1998; Garland, 2004; Garland & McCarty, 2009; Gernstein et al., 1987; Hogan, Lambert, Jenkins, & Wambold, 2006; Jenkins & Elliott, 2004; Lambert, 2004; Lambert, Altheimer, & Hogan, 2010). Although there is a large amount of research in this area, not all studies have found significant relationships. However, in general, the factors mentioned here have been found to be important in several studies and thus the validity of their findings has been replicated with different populations and with varying methods of measurement.

Personal accomplishment could play an important role for individuals working with offenders who engage in SIB. Given the repetitive nature of SIB and the difficulty in effectively treating the behaviour for any type of mental health professional, staff may feel a lack of personal accomplishment, or even a sense of failure, when the SIB continues despite their best efforts. Lack of personal accomplishment has been found to be associated with reduced job satisfaction in correctional officers (Griffin, Hogan, Lambert, Tucker-Gail, & Baker, 2010). Thus, methods for ensuring that staff can obtain a sense of personal accomplishment may be important when working with offenders who engage in SIB. When working with individuals who self-injure, education on realistic goals (e.g., a decrease in the frequency or severity rather than a cessation of SIB) could contribute to a sense of accomplishment and decrease a sense of failure that may accompany the continuation of SIB.

Role conflict and ambiguity may be a particularly important issue for correctional staff who are dealing with SIB. Role conflict occurs when conflicting job demands have to be met, while role ambiguity occurs when the information and clarity required to do a job well is lacking. Correctional officers are charged with maintaining the safety and security of the institution, including the offenders and staff. At the same time, staff are required to play a role in the treatment and rehabilitation of offenders. In dealing with SIB, therapeutic needs of offenders may conflict with institutional requirements for immediate security and safety. Given the complexity of dealing with SIB, many staff may feel ill-equipped to handle the task at hand. There is strong empirical evidence supporting the significant negative relationship between role

conflict and ambiguity with job satisfaction and burnout in correctional staff (Hepburn & Albonetti, 1980; Hepburn & Knepper, 1993; Lindquist & Whitehead, 1986; Schaufeli & Peeters, 2000; Van Voorhis, Cullen, Link, & Wolfe, 1991; Whitehead & Lindquist, 1986) as well as mental health treatment staff (Price & Spence, 1994; Prosser et al., 1997).

Working with Individuals who Self-Injure

Working with individuals who self-injure – offenders or otherwise – is a difficult task. For example, in a study of 78 staff working with individuals with learning disabilities, staff who dealt with individuals who exhibited challenging behaviours (such as self-injury) reported feeling significantly more anxious, less supported, less clarity in identifying risk situations, and lower job satisfaction compared to those who did not deal with individuals displaying these behaviours (Jenkins, Rose, & Lovell, 1997).

Working with SIB requires emotional labour, also known as emotion work, which occurs when the expression of organizationally desired emotions are part of the job (Zapf, 2002). An employee's emotional display can directly influence an offender's moods, emotions, attitudes, and behaviours (Zapf, 2002), which can be particularly important with offenders who engage in SIB given that many self-injure as a method of emotional regulation (Klonsky, 2007; Power & Usher, 2010). Staff may have to engage in a particularly troubling form of emotion work when their personal emotional reaction conflicts with the requirements of the organization. For example, even if an individual personally feels frustrated or punitive toward an individual who engages in SIB, he or she is expected to respond more positively in order to promote the therapeutic needs of the offender. Research has found that employees respond to SIB with a range of emotions, including sadness, despair, anger, annoyance, fear, frustration, helplessness, inadequacy, guilt, and disgust (Bromley & Emerson, 1995; Fish, 2000; Hopkins, 2002; Wilstrand, Lindgren, Gilje, & Olofsson, 2007) which are not the emotions that the organization would deem helpful in working with this population. This conflict creates a particular type of emotional dissonance known as "faking in bad faith", which occurs when the rules for emotional display required are not accepted by the employee (Hochschild, 1983; Rafaeli & Sutton, 1987). Some authors propose that this type of faking has the most negative consequences (e.g., Abraham, 1998; Adelmann, 1995; Nerdinger & Röper, 1999).

Health care professionals and correctional staff should ideally have a shared understanding of the origins and etiology of SIB, as well as the best method of treating and preventing the behaviour. Within care giving relationships, and among multidisciplinary teams who deal with SIB, there remains a considerable amount of miscommunication and inconsistency (Deiter, Nicholls, & Pearlman., 2000; Smith, 2002). The attitudes that staff have

toward SIB and the motivations they attribute to the behaviour are extremely varied. For example, a study of 77 staff in a UK forensic hospital found very diverse attitudes towards self-injury (Gough & Hawkins, 2000). In this study, negative attitudes could not be predicted by age, profession, gender, or work assignment in the hospital and other studies have found similar inconsistencies (e.g., Bromley & Emerson, 1995).

While attitudes are diverse, several studies have found negative attitudes toward individuals who engage in self-injury among staff working with these populations (Dickinson, Wright, & Harrison, 2009; Gough & Hawkins, 2000; McAllister, Creedy, Moyle, & Farrugia, 2002). Even when staff who work with individuals who engage in challenging behaviours are able to generate many explanations for those behaviours, their priority may remain on managing, rather than understanding, an individual's behaviour (Hastings, 1995). This focus may be a result of the emphasis placed on incident management during training; however, it could also be a result of a belief that controlling challenging behaviour is critical. Staff may also be motivated to decrease SIB incidents simply because they are so aversive.

Challenges of Working with Individuals who Engage in SIB

Negative consequences of working with individuals who have a history of trauma and abuse have been well-documented in the literature, particularly for counselors and others in therapeutic roles. Witnessing someone injure themselves, or finding them immediately after they have done so, can be traumatic for the staff member. In a study of 49 prison staff in England and Wales, those who encountered or dealt with offenders who died by self-inflicted injury reported immediate feelings of distress, tearfulness, or shock, and 37% scored above the clinical cut-off on the Trauma Symptoms Inventory (Briere, 1995) three to seven months after the event (Borrill & Hall, 2006). This inventory measures symptoms such as reliving the event, flashbacks, avoidance, and hypervigilance, which are consistent with the symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder.

Working with individuals who have a history of trauma can lead to a number of negative consequences, such as vicarious traumatization, compassion fatigue, and secondary traumatic stress. These terms refer to similar conditions and are often used interchangeably in the literature (Craig & Sprang, 2010), although some authors have tried to differentiate the phenomena. Vicarious traumatization is used to describe the enduring psychological consequences of

exposure to the traumatic experiences of others who have survived traumatic life events (Schauben & Frazier, 1995), which involve the alteration of an individual's cognitive schemas, expectations, and assumptions (Janoff-Bulman, 1992; Jenkins & Baird, 2002; McCann & Pearlman, 1990). This alteration occurs through verbal exposure to the survivor's trauma and is considered to be the unique aspect of vicarious traumatization. Symptoms of vicarious traumatization may resemble those of posttraumatic stress disorder. Individuals who experience vicarious traumatization are particularly likely to experience intrusive imagery and negative emotional reactions related to the trauma. Alterations in cognitive schema may include reductions in trusting others, as well as a decreased sense of personal safety, empowerment, independence, and freedom.

Secondary traumatic stress, also known as compassion fatigue, occurs when individuals who have close contact with a trauma survivor experiences emotional duress (Figley, 1985, 1995, 2002). Individuals close to a trauma survivor may experience secondary traumatic stress through hearing about the trauma and helping or wanting to help the individual who experienced the trauma. Symptoms are very similar to those of posttraumatic stress disorder, including a re-experiencing of the survivor's trauma, avoidance of reminders of the traumatic event, and persistent arousal (Figley, 1995, 2002; Pearlman & Saakvitne, 1995; Stamm, 1995). The concept of secondary traumatic stress emphasizes socioemotional symptoms rather than changes to cognitive schema (Craig & Sprang, 2010; Jenkins & Baird, 2002). While the experiences of the person dealing with the secondary traumatic stress may resemble those of trauma survivors, the experiences should be less intense than those of the trauma survivor (Pearlman & Caringi, 2009).

The positive alternative to secondary traumatic stress or compassion fatigue is compassion satisfaction, which describes the pleasure one derives from being able to work (Stamm, 2005). This experience may include the pleasure derived from the social aspects of work, the feeling of accomplishment or contribution to society, or the experience of helping others. Compassion satisfaction has been positively correlated with more specialized training, personalized therapy, and personalized supervision among therapists (Linley & Joseph, 2007; Sprang, Clark, & Whitt-Woosley, 2007).

Who is at Risk for Negative Consequences?

Younger and less experienced staff working in the human service industry may be more

at risk for low job satisfaction and high burnout, particularly correctional officers (Armstrong & Griffin, 2004; Craig & Sprang, 2010; Garner, Knight, & Simpson, 2007; Gernstein et al., 1987; Kruger, Botman, & Goodenow, 1991; Morgan, van Havern, & Pearson, 2002; Oktay, 1992; Pearlman & MacIan, 1995; Price & Spence, 1994). Education may be a protective factor, with more educated counselors experiencing less vicarious trauma (Baird & Jenkins, 2003).

Research suggests that professionals who have a history of trauma (e.g., law enforcement professionals, mental health professionals, counselors) are more likely to experience negative consequences as a result of working with individuals who are trauma survivors (Folettee, Polusney, & Milbeck, 1994; Pearlman & MacIan, 1995). Others, however, did not find this relationship (Schauben & Frazier, 1995). Findings regarding a relationship between caseload and vicarious trauma have been inconsistent, with some finding a positive association (Pearlman & MacIan, 1995; Schauben & Frazier, 1995) and others finding no association (Brady, Guy, Poelstray, & Brokaw, 1999).

The status of an individual's personal life may also be an important factor in his or her experiences with work. High satisfaction with one's personal life and the perception that an individual's personal life sustains his or her professional life has been associated with increased job satisfaction among psychiatrists (Garfinkel et al., 2001). Additionally, conflict created by work infringing on home life has been correlated with increased work-related stress and reduced organizational commitment in correctional officers (Hogan et al., 2006; Triplett, Mullings, & Scarborough, 1999).

Resilience and Protective Factors

A number of protective factors have been identified in the literature that contribute to resilience and job satisfaction. These factors suggest areas that may be best targeted for intervention to improve staff's ability to work with this challenging population while minimizing negative consequences.

Social Support

Social support from peers and supervisors is commonly suggested in the literature as an important way of dealing with stress and burnout, and may be a protective factor (Awa, Plaumann & Walter, 2010; Edwards & Burnard, 2003). Social support from colleagues, supervisors, and family and friends can all help an individual deal with work-related stressors (Grosch & Olsen, 1995; Lowenstein, 1991; MacBride, 1983; Maslach, 1982; Maslanka, 1996; Ross, 1993). Accessing social support can provide direct assistance, emotional comfort, personal rewards, recognition, a reduction in social isolation, encouragement, a reduction in burnout, and facilitate new perspectives (Maslach & Goldberg, 1998; Prosser et al., 1997; Ross, Altmaier, & Russell, 1989). Social support within a work context could be accessed informally from colleagues and more formally through an employee assistance program or a peer support program. Without the development of a formal system, the use of social support could be encouraged through organizational culture and support from management to seek out assistance from colleagues.

Coping Skills

The way in which individuals cope with stressors may influence burnout. A positive correlation between emotion-focused coping (i.e., strategies to regulate distressing emotions) and emotional exhaustion or burnout has been found in correctional officers, nurses, and staff who work directly with individuals with intellectual disabilities (Cieslak et al., 2008; Deveraux, Hastings, Noone, Firth, & Totsika, 2009; Elliott, Shewchuk, Hagglund, Rybarczyk, & Harkins, 1996; Hastings & Brown, 2002). Similarly, escape-avoidance coping (i.e., problem avoidance) has also been positively correlated with burnout among mental health workers (Thornton, 1992). Task-oriented coping (i.e., behavioural efforts to manage stress), however, was found to be positively correlated with personal accomplishment among correctional officers (Cieslak et al.,

2008). Developing preventive coping skills may therefore be an effective method of preventing burnout (Maslach & Goldberg, 1998). With this type of intervention, the goal is to change the way in which an individual responds to work stressors by changing the coping strategies used, thus reducing the impact of the stressors without actually altering the stressors themselves.

Physical and Mental Health

There is widespread belief that physical and mental health have an impact on burnout. In fact, the importance of health in relation to burnout is so widely accepted that the rationale for addressing health in burnout prevention strategies is rarely articulated (Maslach & Goldberg, 1998; Maslach, 2001). In reality, there is very little research on the relationship between burnout and health, and especially physical health. It is generally assumed that a healthy workforce will be a more productive workforce and certainly there are many reasons to encourage the health of employees. Currently, though, the research to support health as an important influencing factor on burnout and job satisfaction is limited.

Perception of Adequate Skills

For correctional staff, interactions with inmates can be the most stressful part of their job, particularly when these interactions are perceived to be negative, unrewarding, and draining (Dignam, Barrera, & West, 1986; Gernstein et al., 1987). If staff believe that they are incapable of creating change in an offender's behaviour, they can end up feeling exhausted, helpless, and lacking in self-satisfaction (Gernstein et al., 1987; Meier, 1983). One of the most challenging aspects of working with individuals who self-injure is the complex, and at times baffling, nature of the behaviour. Many professionals feel ill-equipped to deal with these situations, which can contribute to feelings of stress and burnout. Research suggests that improving attitudes and understanding of SIB and psychological distress can increase the confidence and self-efficacy of front-line staff (McAllister, Moyle, Billet & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2009), which in turn leads to increased job satisfaction.

Education and a perceived feeling of being adequately trained for the job can be an important protective factor for staff. Among trauma therapists, those who feel adequately trained for working with trauma survivors are less likely to experience work burnout (Van de Water, 1996) and those with higher levels of education are less likely to experience vicarious trauma (Baird & Jenkins, 2003). Additionally, nurses who have more confidence in their abilities to

handle problems and higher perceived tolerance for stress have lower burnout (Elliott et al., 1996). A perceived feeling of efficacy in dealing with offenders has been found to be the strongest predictor of job satisfaction among health care practitioners in correctional settings (Garland & McCarty, 2009). Health care staff in correctional settings with the highest levels of education had the highest levels of job satisfaction (Garland & McCarthy, 2009) and less educated mental health nursing staff rated interactions with difficult or demanding patients as the most stressful aspect of their job (Jenkins & Elliott, 2004).

Employees who work with individuals who self-injure often have little understanding or training in the area of self-injury, and the majority indicate a desire for more training in this area (Fish, 2000; Gough & Hawkins, 2000). Mental health staff that have training in counselling or psychotherapy are more likely to endorse better understanding of SIB than those without this training (Huband & Tantam, 2000). Additionally, a study of registered nurses and nursing aids working with young offenders who self-injure found that those who had received education in SIB (e.g., workshops, higher education courses) reported improved attitudes toward self-injury than those who had not been educated in this area (Dickinson et al., 2009). Short training courses on challenging behaviours have also been shown to change staff practices in dealing with individuals who engage in these behaviours (Allen, McDonald, Dunn, & Doyle, 1997; McKenzie, Sharp, Paxton, & Murray, 2002), although at least one study found no significant improvement after taking a short course on handling SIB specifically (Huband & Tantam, 2000). Together these findings suggest that training specific to self-injury could improve staff's perceived ability to effectively work with offenders who self-injure and decrease the likelihood of negative consequences related to working with this difficult behaviour.

Interventions for Reducing Stress and Burnout

Although many studies have investigated the correlates of burnout, the factors that influence work-related stress, and coping with high stress environments, little research has been conducted on specific interventions to prevent burnout and foster resiliency. Fewer still are the studies evaluating the success of these programs with correctional officers. Nevertheless, some recommendations can be made based on the available literature.

Types of Interventions

Burnout and stress management interventions generally take two forms: person-focused and organization-focused. Person-focused approaches assume that the source of stress lies with the individual, and that the ability to overcome burnout also lies within the individual (Maslach & Goldberg, 1998). These interventions are often referred to as Stress Management Training and typically include relaxation techniques, exercise programs, skills training, stress awareness and coping strategies, peer support, and counselling services (Cartwright & Cooper, 2005; Van der Klink, Blonk, Schene & van Dijk, 2001). In practice, the majority of stress reduction intervention programs are person-focused and typically use a combination of the techniques mentioned above.

Organization-focused interventions, on the other hand, take the approach that the source of workplace burnout is environmental and seek to make changes in the organization (Maslach & Goldberg, 1998). These typically focus on enhancing the job experience, organizational development, task restructuring, and increasing job control (Awa et al., 2010; Hurrell, 2005; Van der Klink et al., 2001). Organization-focused interventions seem to be less common in practice, as these can be more difficult to implement.

Many researchers advocate for multidimensional approach that incorporates aspects of both individualized interventions and environmental ones (Awa et al., 2010); however. few combined approaches have been empirically researched in the literature.

Evidence of Success

Given the wide range of stress reduction and burnout prevention interventions presented in the literature, it is perhaps not surprising that definitive evidence of success for any one intervention has not been found. In practice, many burnout interventions are tailored to meet the

specific needs of the organization and usually incorporate a number of different techniques, making it difficult to tease out the individual effects of any one specific approach. Nevertheless, evidence exists to suggest that, in general, burnout interventions can have a positive effect on reducing stress and improving employee health outcomes.

Awa et al. (2010) conducted a review of 25 burnout prevention interventions and categorized the outcomes by type of intervention (person-focused, organization-focused, or combined). The outcomes measured were burnout and workplace stress in all cases. The authors found that 82% of the person-focused interventions under review led to significant reductions in burnout or positive changes in the risk factors being measured, with results lasting up to six months. Only two interventions were purely organization-focused, one of which showed significant reductions in burnout. Six studies were found outlining combined interventions. All the combined interventions showed positive gains, the majority of which had effects lasted up to a year post intervention. The authors conclude that a combined approach is the most effective, and that the use of booster sessions should be used to maintain positive gains over the long term.

Another recently conducted meta-analysis found small but significant overall effects for workplace stress-reducing interventions (Van der Klink et al., 2001). Forty-eight experimental studies were included in the meta-analysis, and were grouped into four categories: organization-focused interventions, cognitive-behavioural interventions, relaxation techniques, and coping skills acquisition; the latter three being person-focused interventions. Overall, the cognitive-behavioural interventions demonstrated the strongest effect size, followed by coping skills training and relaxation techniques. Interestingly, no significant treatment effect was found for the organization-focused interventions.

It is apparent that stress reduction and burnout prevention strategies can be effective. Given the wide range of strategies available, however, it is important that they be appropriately targeted for the unique needs of correctional staff, particularly those working with offenders who self-injure. Although no studies to date have evaluated burnout interventions with correctional officers dealing with self-injury, literature focused on nurses and other mental health workers dealing with this behaviour can shed light on the most effective ways to help staff. The following strategies have been shown to be effective at reducing work-related stress and preventing burnout.

Education and skills training. A perception of being adequately trained or armed with

the necessary skills and resources to effectively complete the required work may protect against negative consequences. For example, a study of 20 forensic mental health nurses in the UK who participated in a psychosocial training intervention found improved understanding of serious mental illness and reduced stress levels (Ewers, Bradshaw, McGovern & Ewers, 2002). Participants were randomly assigned to a training group or a waitlist control group. The intervention was designed to challenge existing beliefs about psychotic illness and provide practical skills for reducing patients' distress. Baseline burnout scores were measured in both groups prior to intervention. Nurses in the experimental group showed significant reductions in burnout scores as well as increased knowledge about mental illness compared to the control group.

Similar results were found with a skills development intervention for a group of hospital social workers (Cohen & Gagin, 2005). Participants were provided with training on crisis intervention, interviewing, group-intervention and basic theories of social work in health care settings. Decreased levels of exhaustion and depersonalization were found after participating in the intervention, as were increased feelings of personal accomplishment. No control group was used in this study, however.

Findings from these studies suggest that specific educational and skills enhancement training could be implemented for correctional workers dealing with offenders who self-injure. Based on the research conducted in similar fields, it is likely that improved knowledge of self-injury and information on effective interventions for dealing with the behaviour could significantly improve staff resiliency and reduce burnout.

Peer support programs. Research indicates that implementing structured peer support groups in the workplace can help improve burnout and general health, particularly among mental health workers (Awa et al., 2010; Edwards & Burnard, 2003). A randomized, controlled trial with 151 health care workers in Sweden found that peer support groups are an effective way to reduce burnout and prevent work-related stress (Peterson, Bergstrom, Samuelsson, Asberg & Nygren, 2008). Participants took part in weekly group sessions which were designed to facilitate mutual support through shared experiences and to develop new ways of addressing stressful situations in the workplace. Participants also developed individual goals for personal growth. Pre and post intervention measures of burnout, anxiety, depression, general health, and quantitative work demands were administered to participants in both the control and

experimental groups. Intervention effects were found up to 12 months after participation for general health and perceived quantitative demands at work. No significant differences were found between the groups in depression or anxiety. Participants also reported improved perceived support at work and participation at work. Positive themes also emerged from a qualitative analysis of responses from participants after taking part in the intervention.

Similar results were found with a team-based intervention designed to increase social support and communication among oncology care providers (Le Blanc, Hox, Schaufeli, Taris & Peters, 2007). Twenty-nine different oncology wards (n = 664) were randomly assigned to an experimental or control condition. The intervention consisted of an educational component that addressed communication, group behaviour, building support networks, and how to balance work-related demands, as well as an action component whereby participants formed problemsolving teams. Both groups were measured on burnout, perceived social support, job control, job demands, and perceived participation in decision making before and after the intervention. At six months post intervention, the experimental group showed significantly less exhaustion and depersonalization. Changes in perceived job demands, job control, and social support were also significantly related to changes in burnout levels. Although no peer support interventions have been evaluated for use with correctional officers, research suggests that significant improvements to burnout and job satisfaction can be achieved with this type of intervention.

Coping skills training. Coping strategies are often incorporated into more general stress management programs and may be combined with relaxation, exercise and other stress reduction techniques (Cartwright & Cooper, 2005). Although it can be difficult to disaggregate the effects of specific coping strategies when they are used in combination with other techniques, the literature suggests that coping skills training can have positive effect of worker stress levels. For example, when nurses in a psychiatric hospital participated in stress management workshops, overall burnout scores were found to have decreased after the intervention (Kunkler & Whittick, 1991). Participants attended workshops designed to identify personal sources of stress, and were then taught coping skills such as muscle relaxation, realistic goal setting, strategies for adapting to new situations, and understanding alternative view-points. Although the sample size was small (n = 12), a decrease in overall burnout scores was found after participating in the workshops.

A coping intervention given to 113 health care workers also demonstrated positive results (Rowe, 2000). Participants were taught a combination of problem-focused strategies and

emotion-focused strategies to help cope with work-related stressors over six weekly sessions. Burnout was measured before and after the intervention. Participants in the experimental group showed significant reductions in burnout at two months and six months post training, compared to the control group. Further, a number of participants were randomly assigned to receive refresher sessions after the training was completed. This group continued to demonstrate improvements up to two and half years after the initial intervention program.

Cognitive-behavioural therapy. Techniques based in cognitive-behavioural therapy (CBT) are often used to reduce stress through identifying and reducing irrational and anxietyprovoking thoughts, as well as strategies to improve cognitive skills (Cartwright & Cooper, 2005). CBT is often interwoven into other interventions such as the three mentioned previously (education and skills training, peer support, and coping strategies). For example, an intervention program aimed at reducing burnout among professionals who work with individuals who are mentally disabled used a CBT framework to teach coping skills, social support, and educate workers on burnout through cognitive restructuring exercises (Van Dierendonck, Schaufeli & Buunk, 1998). Participants in the experimental group showed reduced burnout and absenteeism after taking part in the intervention. Those with strong social resources showed the greatest gains, further indicating the importance of peer support in the workplace.

Van der Klink and colleague's (2001) meta-analysis indicated that CBT-based interventions appeared to be the most effective at improving coping skills and perceived quality of work life. Interestingly, an inverse relationship was found by the authors between number of CBT sessions and effect size of the intervention. This finding suggests that workplace burnout prevention programs need not be inordinately time-intensive.

Psychological de briefing. While many interventions are designed to decrease stress or help staff in managing ongoing stress, some have been developed to help staff deal specifically with exposure to a traumatic event such as SIB. These interventions usually comprise a singlesession, semi-structured crisis intervention (Rose & Tehrani, 2002) which occurs after a traumatic event in order to prevent posttraumatic reactions (Bisson, McFarlane, & Rose, 2000). Most debriefings take place in a group where facts, thoughts, impressions, and reactions to the incident are explored and education on coping with the reactions to the incident is provided (Dyregrov, 1997). These debriefings are sometimes administered as individual sessions, although the use of individual debriefings after a traumatic event is not supported by the literature as a

method of decreasing psychological distress or posttraumatic stress disorder (National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health, 2005; Rose, Bisson, Churchill, & Wessely, 2002).

Critical Incident Stress Debriefing (CISD), a method of debriefing that was created to aid emergency workers who are secondarily exposed to trauma, is the most commonly used method (Mitchell, 1983; Mitchell & Everly, 1993). This method promotes the use of group debriefing sessions very soon after potential traumatic incidents (i.e., within hours of the event). Many studies support the use of CISD as a method of decreasing negative outcomes such as stress, anxiety, depression, and other symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder (e.g., Amir, Weil, Kaplan, Tocker, & Witzum, 1998; Bohl, 1991, 1995; Campfield & Hills, 2001; Everly & Boyle, 1999). The majority of individuals who participate in CISD rate the intervention as beneficial (American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons, 1996; Burns & Harm, 1993). It is important to note that while research on CISD has been conducted on myriad different groups, such as soldiers, emergency room staff, firefighters, paramedics, and disaster relief staff, few have focused on the use of CISD within correctional settings.

Organization-focused interventions. Very few interventions aimed at the organizational level have been evaluated empirically. Hurrell's (2005) review of these types of interventions concluded that there is a lack of conclusive evidence for success at this time. While many of the burnout interventions discussed previously could be implemented at a wider organizational level, no purely organization-focused interventions have demonstrated consistent effectiveness in the workplace.

Conclusions and Recommendations

To date, research has focussed on the factors that influence burnout, work-related stress, and coping with high stress environments, while little research has been conducted on specific interventions to prevent burnout, particularly with correctional staff. There are, however, several promising areas that may provide opportunities to reduce negative outcomes and foster resiliency among staff who work with offenders who engaged in SIB in correctional institutions.

Based on the evidence in the literature, the following interventions are suggested to improve staff resiliency, reduce stress, and prevent burnout when working with offenders who self-injure:

- Education and Training: There is preliminary evidence that interventions that aim to improve staff's sense of personal accomplishment could be effective. Given the difficult nature of SIB, staff may feel frustrated when offenders continue to engage in SIB and therefore an improved understanding of the behaviour and a reconceptualising of realistic short-term goals for each individual could be beneficial. An increase in one's perceived ability to effectively work with offenders who engage in SIB could provide the most benefit to staff. Such an intervention should incorporate general education on the behaviour itself, including why offenders engage in this behaviour. Younger and less experienced staff may gain the most benefit from such interventions, although benefits could be realized by anyone who is working with offenders in this situation. In order to achieve an increased sense of personal accomplishment an educational or skills-based intervention is most likely to be effective.
- 2) Role Clarification: Additionally, a clarification of the staff's role, especially in terms of potential conflicts in maintaining personal and institutional safety and assisting in rehabilitation could be beneficial. Maintaining positive interactions with offenders, particularly those who self-injure, can be difficult for staff. Strategies to deal with role ambiguity could take place within the context of an education and training program, such as one described above.
- Coping Skills Training: In addition to education and skills-based training, the evidence available indicates that other types of well-designed burnout prevention

programs tailored to the specific needs of staff can effectively relieve workplace stress and decrease burnout. These interventions could include person-centred interventions such as coping skills training and may be based on the principles of CBT. Coping skills training often takes place in the context of stress management workshops.

4) Peer Support: Opportunities for staff to engage in peer support groups, whether formal or informal, should be encouraged. Team-based social support networks could be created to provide staff with an opportunity for collaborative problem-solving. Optional group psychological debriefing following potentially traumatic events could also be beneficial to staff when an incident of SIB occurs.

A well-formulated research plan is required to determine if interventions are achieving their desired effects. In this case, relevant factors such as perceived stress, social support, health, job efficacy, and burnout should be measured prior to and after completion of the intervention. Some of these interventions, such as education and role clarification, could be offered online, making implementation easier and allowing staff to access training as required.

Future Directions

While there is considerable research in the area of burnout and job satisfaction, there is little research evaluating interventions for correctional staff who are working with offenders who self-injure. Future research should explore the impact of interventions designed to foster staff resilience and decrease negative outcomes. In particular, the research suggests that an intervention that improves knowledge, role clarification, and/or coping skills should be available to staff to foster positive mental and physical health outcomes. While the focus of this paper has been on staff working with offenders who self-injure, there are myriad situations that staff must deal with may be difficult. To maximize the benefit to staff, interventions could address dealing with difficult situations more generally and include a focus on SIB specifically for those who are more likely to encounter this behaviour or for those who feel SIB would be a particularly challenging situation for them.

Should interventions such as peer support, coping skills development, and educational programs designed to improve staff's understanding of SIB and the most effective methods of dealing with this behaviour be implemented, systematic research of effectiveness should be

conducted. Currently, the Correctional Service of Canada does have guidelines for the use of CISM (CSC, 2008) and this intervention is used regularly after potentially traumatizing events. Additionally, institutional staff are provided with training on suicide prevention and self-injurious behaviour, some of which is offered online as self-directed learning. However, research is required to determine the efficacy of these interventions with correctional staff. Future research should evaluate the effect of this type of intervention, particularly when used for incidents of SIB.

References

- Abraham, R. (1998). Emotional dissonance in organizations: Antecedents, consequences and moderators. *Genetic, Social, and General Psychology Monographs*, 124, 229–246.
- Adelmann, P. K. (1995). "Emotional labor as a potential source of job stress" in S. L. Sauter, & L. R. Murphy (Eds.), *Organizational risk factors for job stress* (pp. 371–381). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Allen, D., L. McDonald, C. Dunn., & Doyle, T. (1997). Changing care staff approaches to the prevention and management of aggressive behaviour in a residential treatment unit for persons with mental retardation and challenging behaviour. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, 18(2), 101-112.
- American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons, Department of Research and Scientific Affairs. (1996). Tales from the front: Huge response to sound off on CISD. *EMT Today*, 1(2), 3.
- Amir, M., G. Weil., Z. Kaplan., T. Tocker., & Witzum, E. (1998). Debriefing with group psychotherapy in a homogenous group of non-injured victims of a terrorist attack: A prospective study. *Acta Psychiatriaca Scandinavica*, 98(3), 237-242.
- Armstrong, S. A., & Griffin, M. L. (2004). Does the job matter? Comparing correlates of stress among treatment and correctional staff in prisons. *Journal of Criminal* Justice, 32(6), 577-592.
- Awa, W. L., M. Plaumann. & Walter, U. (2010). Burnout prevention: A review of intervention programs. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 78(2), 184-190.
- Baird, S., & Jenkins, S. (2003). Vicarious traumatization, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout in sexual assault and domestic violence agency staff. *Violence and Victims*, 18 (1), 71-86.
- Bakker, A. B., & Demerouti, E. (2008). Towards a model of work engagement. *The Career Development International*, 13(3), 209-223.
- Bisson, J. I., A. C. McFarlane., & Rose, S. (2000). Psychological debriefing. In E. B. Foa, T. M. Keane, & M. J. Friedman (Eds.), *Effective treatments for PTSD* (pp. 39–59). New York: Guilford Press.
- Bohl, N. (1991). "The effectiveness of brief psychological interventions in police officers after critical incidents" in J.T. Reese and J. Horn, and C. Dunning (Eds.) Critical Incidents in Policing, Revised (pp.31-38). Washington, DC: Department of Justice.
- Bohl, N. (1995). Measuring the effectiveness of CISD. Fire Engineering, 48(8)125-126.
- Borrill, J., & Hall, J. (2006). "Responding to a self-inflicted death in custody: Support services and postvention" in G. E. Dear (Ed.), *Preventing suicide and other self-harm in prison*

(pp. 195-205). New York: Palgrave MacMillan.

- Borritz, M., R. Rugulies., J. B. Bjorner., E. Villadsen., O. A. Mikkelsen., & Kristensen, T. S. (2006). Burnout among employees in human service work: Design and baseline findings of the PUMA study. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health*, 34(1), 49-58.
- Brady, J. L., J. D. Guy., P. L. Poelstra., & Brokaw, B. F. (1999). Vicarious traumatisation, sprirituality, and the treatment of sexual abuse survivors: A national survey of women psychotherapists. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 30(4), 386-393.
- Briere, J. (1995). *Trauma symptom inventory: Professional manual*. Lutz, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources Inc.
- Bromley J., & Emerson E. (1995). Beliefs and emotional reactions of care staff working with people with challenging behaviour. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, *39*(4), 341-352.
- Burns, C., & Harm, I. (1993). Emergency nurses perceptions of critical incidents and stress debriefing. *Journal of Emergency Nursing*, 19(5), 431-436.
- Campfield, K., & Hills, A. (2001). Effect of timing of critical incident stress debriefing (CISD) on posttraumatic symptoms. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 14(2), 327-340.
- Carlson, J. R., & Thomas, G. (2006). Burnout among prison caseworkers and corrections officers. *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation*, 43(3), 19-34.
- Cartwright, S., & Cooper, C. L. (2005). "Individually targeted interventions" in J. Barling, E. K. Kelloway & M. R. Frone (Eds.) *Handbook of Workplace Stress*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Cieslak, R., J. Korczynska., J. Strelau., & Kaczmarek, M. (2008). Burnout predictors among prison officers: The moderating effect of tempermental endurance. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 45(7), 666-672.
- Correctional Service of Canada (2008). Commissioner's Directive 253-2: Critical Incident Stress Management. Ottawa, ON: Commissioner of the Correctional Service of Canada.
- Craig, C. D., & Sprang, G. (2010). Compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, and burnout in a national sample of trauma treatment therapists. *Anxiety, Stress, & Coping, 23*(3), 319-339.
- Cohen, M., & Gagin, R. (2005). Can skills-development training alleviate burnout in hospital social workers? *Social Work in Health Care*, 40(4), 83-97.
- Deiter, P. J., S. S. Nicholls., & Pearlman, L. A. (2000). Self-injury and self capacities: Assisting an individual in crisis. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 56(9), 1173–1191.

- Dennis, G. L. (1998). Here today, gone tomorrow: How management style affects job satisfaction and, in turn, employee turnover. *Corrections Today*, 60(3), 96-101.
- Devereux, J., R. Hastings., S. Noone., A. Firth., & Totsika, V. (2009). Social support and coping as mediators or moderators of the impact of work stressors on burnout in intellectual disability support staff. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, *30*(2), 367-377.
- Dickinson, T., K. M. Wright., & Harrisson, J. (2009). The attitudes of nursing staff in secure environments to young people who self-harm. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, *16*(10), 947-951.
- Dignam, J. T., M. Barrera., & West, S. G. (1986). Occupational stress, social support, and burnout among correctional officers. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 14(2), 177-193.
- Dyer, S., & Quine, L. (1998). Predictors of job satisfaction and burnout among the direct care staff of a community learning disability service. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, 11(4), 320–332.
- Dyregrov, A. (1997). The process in psychological debriefings. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 10(4), 589–605.
- Edwards, D. & Burnhard, P. (2003). A systematic review of stress and stress management interventions for mental health nurses. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 42(2), 169-200.
- Elliott, T. R., R. Shewchuk., K. Hagglund., B. Rybarczyk., & Harkins, S. (1996). Occupational burnout, tolerance for stress, and coping among nurses in rehabilitation units. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *41*(4), 267–284.
- Everly, G. S., Jr., & Boyle, S. (1999). Critical Incident Stress Debriefing (CISD): A metaanalysis. International Journal of Emergency Mental Health, 1(3), 165-168.
- Ewers, P., T. Bradshaw., J. McGovern., & Ewers, B. (2002). Does training in psychosocial interventions reduce burnout rates in forensic nurses? *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 37(5), 470-476.
- Farkas, M. (1999). Correctional officer attitudes toward inmates and working with inmates in a "get touch" era. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 27(6), 495-506.
- Favazza, A. R. (1998). The Coming of Age of Self-Mutilation. The Journal of Nervous & Mental Disease, 186(5), 259-268.
- Favazza, A. R. (1999). "Self-mutilation" in D. G. Jacobs (Ed.), The Harvard Medical School guide to suicide assessment and intervention (pp. 125-145). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Figley, C. R. (Ed.) (1985). "Trauma and its wake: The study and treatment of post-traumatic stress disorders" in the Psychosocial Stress Book Series. New York: Brunner/Mazel.

- Figley, C.R. (Ed.) (1995). *Compassion fatigue: Secondary traumatic stress*. New York: Brunner/Mazel.
- Figley, C. R. (2002). Compassion fatigue: Psychotherapists' chronic lack of self-care. *Psychotherapy in Practice*, 58(11), 1433-1441.
- Fish, R. M. (2000). Working with people who harm themselves in a forensic learning disability service Experiences of direct staff. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 4(3), 193-207.
- Follette, V. M., M. M. Polusney., & Milbeck, K. (1994). Mental health and law enforcement professionals: Trauma history, psychological symptoms, and impact of providing services to child sexual abuse survivors. *Professional Psychology Research and Practice*, 25(3), 275-282.
- Gamble, S. J., L. A. Pearlman., A. M. Lucca., & Allen, G. J. (1994). *Differential therapist* stressors in psychotherapy with trauma vs. non-trauma clients. Paper presented at the New England Psychological Association Conference, Hamden, CT.
- Garfinkel, P. E., R. M. Bagby., D. R. Schuller., C. C. Williams., S. E. Dickens., & Dorian, B (2001). Predictors of success and satisfaction in the practice of psychiatry: A preliminary follow-up study. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 46(9), 835-840.
- Garland, B. (2004). The impact of administrative support on prison treatment staff burnout: An exploratory study. *The Prison Journal*, 84(4), 452-471.
- Garland, B. E., & McCarty, W. P. (2009). Job satisfaction behind walls and fences: A study of prison health care staff. *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 20(2), 188-208.
- Garner, B. R., K. Knight., & Simpson, D. D. (2007). Burnout among corrections-based drug treatment staff: Impact of individual and organizational factors. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, *51*(5), 510-522.
- Gernstein, L. H., C. G. Topp., & Correll, G. (1987). The role of the environment and person when predicting burnout among correctional personnel. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 14(3), 352-369.
- Gilbert, M. (1988). "Recruiting" in F. Benton & C. Nesbitt, (Eds.), *Prison personnel* management and staff development (pp. 37-46). College Park, MD: American Correctional Association.
- Gough, K., & Hawkins, A. (2000). Staff attitudes to self-harm and its management in a forensic psychiatric service. *British Journal of Forensic Practice*, 2(4), 22-28.
- Gratz, K. L., S. D. Conrad., & Roemer, L. (2002). Risk Factors for Deliberate Self-Harm Among College Students. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 72(1), 128-140.

- Griffin, M. L., Hogan, N. L., Tucker-Gail, K. A., & Baker, D. N. (2010). Job involvement, job stress, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment and the burnout of correctional staff. *Criminal Justice and Behaviour*, *37*(2), 239-255.
- Grosch, W. N., & Olsen, D. C. (1995). "Prevention: Avoiding burnout" in M. B. Sussman (Ed.), *A perilous calling: The hazards of psychotherapy practice* (pp. 275-287). New York: Wiley.
- Halbesleben, J. R. B. (2010). "A meta-analysis of work engagement: Relationships with burnout, demands, resources and consequences" in A.B. Bakker & M.P. Leiter (Eds.), Work engagement: Recent developments in theory and research. New York: Psychology Press.
- Hastings, R. P. (1995). Understanding factors that influence staff responses to challenging behaviours: An exploratory interview study. *Mental Handicap Research*, 8(4), 296-320.
- Hastings, R. P. (2002). Do challenging behaviours affect staff psychological well-being? Issues of causality and mechanism. *American Journal of Mental Retardation*, 107(6), 455-467.
- Hastings, P. T., & Brown, T. (2002) Coping strategies and the impact of challenging behaviors on special educators' burnout. *Mental Retardation*, 40(2), 148-156.
- Hepburn, J., & Albonetti, C. (1980). Role conflict in correctional institutions: An empirical examination of the treatment-custody dilemma among correctional staff. *Criminology*, *17*(4), 445-459.
- Hepburn, J., & Knepper, P. (1993). Correctional officers as human service workers: The effect of job satisfaction. *Justice Quarterly*, *10*(2), 315-335.
- Hochschild, A. R. (1983). The managed heart. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Hogan, N. L., E. G. Lambert., M. Jenkins., & Wambold, S. (2006). The impact of occupational stressors on correctional staff organizational commitment: A preliminary study. *Journal* of Contemporary Criminal Justice, 22(1), 44-62.
- Hopkins, C. (2002). 'But what about the really ill, poorly people?' (An ethnographic study into what it means to nurses on medical admissions units to have people who have harmed themselves as their patients). *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 9(2), 147-154.
- Huband, N., & Tantam, D. (2000). Attitudes to self-injury within a group of mental health staff. *British Journal of Medical Psychology*, 73(4), 495-504.
- Hurrell, J. J. (2005). "Organizational stress intervention" in J. Barling, E.K. Kelloway & M.R. Frone (Eds.) *Handbook of Workplace Stress*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Janoff-Bulman, R. (1992). *Shattered Assumptions: Towards a New Psychology of Trauma*. Free Press, New York.

- Jenkins, S. R., & Baird, S. (2002). Secondary traumatic stress and vicarious trauma: A validational study. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 15(5), 423-432.
- Jenkins, S. R., & Elliott, P. (2004). Stressors, burnout and social support: Nurses in acute mental health settings. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 48(6), 622-631.
- Jenkins, R., J. Rose., & Lovell, C. (1997). Psychological well-being of staff working with people who have challenging behaviour. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, 41(6), 502– 511.
- Kerce, E., P. Magnusson., & Rudolph, A. (1994). The attitudes of Navy corrections staff members: What they think about confinees and their jobs. San Diego, CA: Navy Personnel Research and Development Center.
- Klonsky, E. D. (2007). The functions of deliberate self-injury: A review of the evidence. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 27(2), 226-239.
- Kruger, L., H. Botman., & Goodenow, C. (1991). An investigation of social support and burnout among residential counselors. *Child & Youth Care Forum*, 20(5), 335-352.
- Kunkler, J. & Whittick, J. (1991). Stress-management groups for nurses: Practical problems and possible solutions. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *16*(2), 172-176.
- Lambert, E. G. (2001). To stay or quit: A review of the literature on correctional staff turnover. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, 26(1), 61-76.
- Lambert, E. G. (2004). The impact of job characteristics on correctional staff members. *The Prison Journal*, *84*(2), 208-227.
- Lambert, E. G., I. Altheimer., & Hogan, N. L. (2010). An exploratory examination of a gendered model of the effects of role stressors. *Women & Criminal Justice*, 20(3), 193-217.
- Lambert, E. G., C. Edwards., S. D. Camp., & Saylor, W. G. (2005). Here today, gone tomorrow, back again the next day: Antecedents of correctional absenteeism. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 33(2), 165-175.
- Lambert, E. G., N. L. Hogan., I. Altheimer., S. Jiang., & Stevenson, M. T. (2010). The relationship between burnout and support for punishment and treatment: A preliminary examination. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 54(6), 1004-1022.
- Lambert, E. G., N. L. Hogan., & Barton, S. M. (2002). Satisfied correctional staff: A review of the literature on the correlates of correctional staff job satisfaction. *Criminal Justice and Behaviour*, 29(2), 115-143.
- Le Blanc, P. M., J. J. Hox., W. B. Schaufeli, T. W. Taris., & Peters, M. C. W. (2007). Take care! The evaluation of a team-based burnout intervention program for oncology care providers. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92(1), 213-227.

- Lindquist, C., & Whitehead, J. (1986). Burnout, job stress, and job satisfaction among Southern correctional officers: Perceptions and causal factors. *Journal of Offender Counseling*, *Services and Rehabilitation*, 10(4), 5-26.
- Linley, P. A., & Joseph, S. (2007). Therapy work and therapists' positive and negative wellbeing. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 26(3), 385-403.
- Lipschitz, D. S., R. K. Winegar., A. L. Nicolaou., E. Hartnick., M. Wolfson., & Southwick, S. M. (1999). Perceived Abuse and Neglect as Risk Factors for Suicidal Behavior in Adolescent Inpatients. *The Journal of Nervous & Mental Disease*, 187(1), 32-39.
- Lowenstein, L. (1991). Teacher stress leading to burnout: Its prevention and cure. *Education Today*, *41*(2), 12-16.
- MacBride, A. (1983). Burnout: Possible? Probable? Preventable? *Canada's Mental Health*, 31(1), 2-3, 8.
- Maslach, C. (1982). Burnout: The cost of caring. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Maslach, C. (2001). What have we learnt about burnout and health? *Psychology and Health*, *16*(5), 607-611.
- Maslach, C. (2003). Job burnout: New directions in research and intervention. American Psychological Society, 12(5), 189-192.
- Maslach, C., & Goldberg, J. (1998). Prevention of burnout: New perspectives. *Applied and Preventative Psychology*, 7(1), 63-74.
- Maslanka, H. (1996). Burnout, social support, and AIDS volunteers. AIDS Care, 8(2), 195-206.
- McAllister, M., D. Creedy., W. Moyle., & Farrugia, C. (2002). Nurses' attitudes towards clients who self-harm. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 40(5), 578-586.
- McAllister, M., W. Moyle., S. Billett., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. (2009). 'I can actually talk to them now': Qualitative results of an educational intervention for emergency nurses caring for clients who self-injure. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, *18*(20), 2838-2845.
- McCann, L. & Pearlman, L. A. (1990). Vicarious traumatisation: a framework for understanding the psychological effects of working with victims. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 3(1), 131–149.
- McKenzie, K., K. Sharp., D. Paxton., & Murray, G. C. (2002). The impact of training and staff attitubutions on staff practice in learning disability services: A pilot study. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 6(3), 239-251.
- Mitchell, J. (1983). When disaster strikes... The Critical Incident Stress Debriefing process. Journal of Emergency Medical Services, 8(1), 36–39.

- Mitchell, J. T., & Everly, G. S. Jr. (1993). Critical incident stress debriefing: An operations manual for the prevention of traumatic stress among emergency services and disaster workers. Ellicott City, MD: Chevron Publishing.
- Meier, S. (1983). Toward a theory of burnout. Human Relations, 36(10), 899-910.
- Morgan, R. D., R. A. van Haveren., & Pearson, C. A. (2002). Correctional officer burnout: Further analysis. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 29(2), 144-160.
- National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health (2005). *Quick reference guide: Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD): The management of PTSD in adults and children in primary and secondary care.* London: National Institute for Clinical Excellence.
- Nerdinger, F. W., & Röper, M. (1999). Emotionale Dissonanz und Burnout. Eine empirische Untersuchung im Pflegebereich eines Universitätskrankenhauses [Emotional dissonance and burnout. An empirical examination in the nursing sector of a university hospital]. Zeitschrift für Arbeitswissenschaft, 53, 187–193.
- Oktay, J. S. (1992). Burnout in hospital social workers who work with AIDS patients. *Social Work*, *37*(5), 432-439.
- Ostroff, C. (1992). The relationship between satisfaction, attitudes, and performance: An organizational level analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 77(6), 963-974.
- Pearlman, L. A., & Caringi, J. C. (2009). "Living and working self-reflectively to address vicarious trauma" In Courtois, Christine A; Ford, Julian D (ed.). Treating complex traumatic stress disorders: an evidence-based guide, (pp 202-224) New York: New York: Guilford Press.
- Pearlman, L. A., & MacIan, P. S. (1995). Vicarious traumatization: an empirical study of the effects of trauma work on trauma therapists. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 26(6), 558–565.
- Pearlman, L.A., & Saakvitne, K.W. (1995) Trauma and the Therapist: Countertransference and Vicarious Traumatization in Psychotherapy with Incest Survivors. W. W. Norton, New York.
- Peterson, U., G. Bergstrom., M. Samuelsson., M. Asberg., & Nygren (2008). Reflecting peersupport groups in the prevention of stress and burnout: Randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 63(5), 506-516.
- Power, J., & Usher, A. (2010). A qualitative study of self-injurious behaviour in women offenders. Ottawa, Ontario: Correctional Service of Canada. R-225.
- Power, J., & Usher, A. (2011a). Correlates and trajectories of self-injurious behaviour in federally sentenced men. Ottawa, Ontario: Correctional Service of Canada. R-250.

- Power, J., & Usher, A. (2011b). Correlates and trajectories of self-injurious behaviour in federally sentenced women. Ottawa, Ontario: Correctional Service of Canada. R-245.
- Price, L., & Spence, S. H. (1994). Burnout symptoms among drug and alcohol service employees: Gender differences in the interaction between work and home stressors. *Anxiety, Stress, and Coping*, 7(1), 67-84.
- Prosser, D., S. Johnson., E. Kuipers., G. Szmukler., P. Bebbington., & Thornicroft, G. (1997). Perceived sources of work stress and satisfaction among hospital and community mental health staff, and their relation to mental health, burnout, and job satisfaction. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 43(1), 51-59.
- Rafaeli, A., & Sutton, R. (1987). Expression of emotion as part of the work role. *The Academy of Management Review*, 12(1), 23-37.
- Robinson, D., F. J. Porporino., & Simourd, L. (1997). The influence of educational attainment on the attitudes and job performance of correctional officers. *Crime & Delinquency*, 43(1), 60-77.
- Rose, S. C., J. Bisson., R. Churchill., & Wessely, S. (2002). Psychological debriefing forpreventing post traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2, 1-46.
- Rose, S., & Tehrani, N. (2002). "History, methods and development of psychological debriefing" in N. Tehrani (Ed.), *Psychological debriefing: Professional practice board working party* (pp. 2–7). Leicester, UK: British Psychological Society.
- Ross, E. (1993). Preventing burnout among social workers employed in the field of AIDS/HIV. *Social Work in Health Care, 18*(2), 91-108.
- Ross, R., E. Altmaier., & Russell, D. (1989). Job stress, social support, and burnout among counselling center staff. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *36*(4), 464-470.
- Rowe, M. M. (2000). Skills training in the long-term management of stress and occupational burnout. *Current Psychology*, 19(3), 215-228.
- Schauben L. J. & Frazier P. A. (1995). Vicarious trauma: the effects on female counselors of working with sexual violence survivors. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 19(1), 49–64.
- Schaufeli, W., & Peeters, M. (2000). Job Stress and Burnout Among Correctional Officers: A Literature Review. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 7(1), 19-48.
- Schaufeli, W. B., & Salanova, M. (2007). "Work engagement: An emerging psychological concept and its implications for organizations" in S.W. Gilliland, D.D. Steiner & D.P. Skarlicki (Eds.), *Research in social issues in management: Vol. 5. Managing social and ethical issues in organizations*. Greenwich, CT: Information Age Publishers.

- Schaufeli, W. B., M. Salanova., V. González-Romá., & Bakker, A. B. (2002). The measurement of engagement and burnout: A two sample confirmatory factor analytic approach. *Journal* of Happiness Studies, 3(1), 71-92.
- Simeon, D. & Favazza, A. R. (2001). "Self-injurious behaviours: phenomenology and assessment" in D. Simeon & E. Hollander (Eds.), Self-injurious behavior: assessment and treatment (pp. 1-28). Washington, D.C.: American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc.
- Smith, S. E. (2002). Perceptions of service provision for clients who self-injure in the absence of expressed suicidal intent. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 9, 595–601.
- Sprang, G., J. J. Clark., & Whitt-Woosley, A. (2007). Compassion fatigue, compassion satisfaction, and burnout: Factors impacting a professional's quality of life. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 12(3), 259-280.
- Stamm B. H. (1995) Secondary Traumatic Stress: Self-Care Issues for Clinicians Researchers and Educators. Lutherville, MD: Sidran Press.
- Stamm, B. H. (2005). *The ProQOL manual. The professional quality of life scale: Compassion satisfaction, burnout & compassion fatigue/secondary trauma scales*. Lutherville, MD: Sidran Press.
- Stohr, M., R. Self., & Lovrich, N. (1992). Staff turnover in new generation jails: An investigation of its causes and preventions. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 20(5), 455-478.
- Strauss, A., S. Farahaugh., B. Suczek., & Wiener, C. (1980). Gefu⁻hlsarbeit. Ein Beitrag zur Arbeits- and Berufssoziologie [Sentimental work. A contribution to industrial and occupational sociology]. Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie, 32, 629–651.
- Thornton, P. I. (1992). The relation of coping, appraisal, and burnout in mental health workers. *Journal of Psychology*, *126*(3), 261–271.
- Triplett, R., J. Mullings., & Scarborough, K. (1999). Examining the effect of work-home conflict on work-related stress among correctional officers. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 27(4), 371-384.
- Van de Water, R. C. (1996). Vicarious traumatisation of therapists: The impact of working with trauma survivors. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Boston University: MA.
- Van der Klink, J. J. L., R. W. B. Blonk., A. H. Schene., & van Dijk, F. J. H. (2001). The benefits of interventions for work-related stress. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(2), 270-276.
- Van der Kolk, B. A., J. C. Perry., & Herman, J. L. (1991). Childhood origins of self-destructive behavior. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 148(12), 1665-1671.

Van Dierendonck, D., W. B. Schaufeli., & Buunk, B. P. (1998). The evaluation of an individual

burnout intervention program: The role of inequity and social support. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 83(3), 392-407.

- Van Voorhis, P., F. Cullen, B. Link., & Wolfe, N. (1991). The impact of race and gender on correctional officers' orientation to the integrated environment. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 28(4), 472-500.
- Walsh, B. W., & Rosen, P. M. (1988). *Self-mutilation: Theory research and treatment*. New York: Guildford Press.
- Whitehead, J., & Linquist, C. (1986). Correctional officer burnout: A path model. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 23(1), 23-42.
- Whitehead, J., C. Linquist., & Klofas, J. (1987). Correctional officer professional orientation: A replication of the Klofas-Toch measure. *Criminal Justice and Behaviour*, 14(4), 468-486.
- Wilstrand, C., B. M. Lindgren, F. Gilje., & Olofsson, B. (2007). Being burdened and balancing boundaries: a qualitative study of nurses' experiences caring for patients who self-harm. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 14(1), 72-79.
- Wycoff, M., & Skogan, W. (1994). The effect of a community policing management style on officers' attitudes. *Crime and Delinquency*, 40(3), 371-383.
- Zapf, D. (2002). Emotion work and psychological well-being: A review of the literature and some conceptual considerations. *Human Resources Management Review*, 12(2), 237-268.